
 

MINUTES 
LAS VEGAS-CLARK COUNTY LIBRARY DISTRICT 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES’ MEETING 
LAS VEGAS, NEVADA 

June 12, 2014 
(approved July 10, 2014) 

 
The Board of Trustees of the Las Vegas-Clark County Library District met in regular session in the 
Clark County Library, Las Vegas, Nevada, at 6:15 p.m., Thursday, June 12, 2014. 
 
Present: Board: K. Crear, Chair  M. Saunders    
   R. Ence   Y. Yturralde 
   K. Benavidez  S. Bilbray-Axelrod  
   S. Moulton  R. Wadley-Munier (via telephone) 
   M. Francis Drake  F. Ortiz 
    
 Counsel: G. Welt (via telephone) 
   
 Absent: None 
 
 Staff: Jeanne Goodrich, Executive Director 
  Numerous Staff 
 

 Guests: Charles Dorsey, Wells Fargo Insurance Services USA, Inc. 
  Jim Chachas, Hobbs, Ong & Associates Inc. 
  Guy Hobbs, Hobbs, Ong & Associates Inc.  

 
K. Crear, Chair, called the meeting to order at 6:04 p.m. 

Roll Call and Pledge 
of Allegiance                     
(Item I.)  

All members listed above represent a quorum.  Trustee Wadley-Munier 
and Counsel Welt attended via telephone.  Appendix A. 

Trustee Francis Drake led attendees in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Public Comment 
(Item II.) 

None. 

Agenda                     
(Item III.) 

Trustee Ence moved to approve the Agenda as proposed. There was no 
opposition and the motion carried. 

Approval of 
Proposed Minutes 
Regular Session, 
May 15, 2014.  
(Item IV.A.) 

Executive Director Goodrich asked that a correction be made to the 
May 15, 2014 Regular Board Meeting Proposed Minutes.  In the week 
after the meeting staff found an error in the original calculation of the 
number of employees in the Programming and Venues Services 
Department which affects the total number of additional FTEs for the 
District in the FY 2014-2015 Budget.  There will be 15.35 additional 
FTEs, not 10.35 additional FTEs.  The dollar amounts for these 
additional FTEs were correct in the original information.  The 
corrections will be made on page six of the Minutes and page 26 of 
Appendix B.  

Trustee Moulton moved to approve as corrected the Minutes of the 
Board of Trustees Meeting held May 15, 2014.  There was no 
opposition and the motion carried.  

Chair’s Report     
(Item V.) 

The Institute of Museum and Library Services (IMLS) Medal for Library 
Service received by the District was shown to the Trustees at the 
meeting.  Executive Director Goodrich said that she has been 
discussing with General Services Director Rice the creation of a trophy 
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wall to display the medal and other honors received by the District in 
the reception area at the Windmill Service Center.  Goodrich added that 
Senator Heller’s office just sent a copy of a statement in the 
Congressional Record made by the Senator.  Senator Heller praised the 
District’s achievements in winning the medal and made a personal 
statement about his family all being library users and supporters.  The 
statement is beautifully presented and will be framed and displayed in 
the reception area as well. 

Executive Director’s 
Report               
(Item VI.A.) 

Trustees had no questions on the reports. 

Trustee Moulton moved to accept Reports VI.A. 1-7.  There was no 
opposition and the reports were accepted. 

Ms. Goodrich directed Trustees’ attention to a pack of notecards and 
chips at each Trustee seat.  She explained that these will be given out 
at the District’s booth at the ALA conference which will be in Las Vegas 
June 26-July 1.  The pictures on the cards are taken from the ads that 
run on the big screens at the airport when there is unsold space and 
the wrappers celebrate the District’s win of the IMLS medal.  The chips 
have the District’s logo on one side and the Welcome to Las Vegas logo 
on the other side.  These items are the products of the District’s 
Marketing staff’s creativity and hard work. 

Ms. Goodrich was excited that all Trustees except Trustee Ence will be 
attending the conference and hoped they would stop by the District’s 
booth.  She noted that all District staff and Trustees should be ready to 
be ambassadors for Las Vegas.  The District will host tours for 
delegations from China at the Sahara West Library and South Korea at 
the Windmill Library.  Goodrich said that the Windmill Library and 
Service Center will be one of the stops on a tour hosted by the ALA’s 
Library Leadership and Management Association (LLAMA).  The other 
stops will be the Paseo Verde Library in Henderson and the UNLV 
Library.  IT Director/CIO Al Prendergast will host a visit and Goodrich 
mentioned that other scheduled visits included representatives from 
the FCC and the Stockholm Public Library. 

Ms. Goodrich said she had more presentations scheduled at this 
convention than ever which has entailed a lot of preparation on her 
part.  She also mentioned that staff has translated information about 
the Sahara West Library into Mandarin, assisted by cataloguer Monica 
Song, who will also serve as translator for the tour by Chinese 
librarians.  Many staff will be attending the conference and are also 
doing good work to show off the District at the branches.  A list of staff 
attending will be provided to Trustees.  Goodrich also said that she 
understands that registration is ahead of the last time the ALA 
conference was in Anaheim, noting that registration for west coast 
locations usually trails those conferences scheduled in the mid- or east-
coast locations, so she is happy that the number is higher. 

Public Services and 
Security Report 
(Item VI.A.1.) 

No questions. 
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Business Office 
Report              
(Item VI.A.2.) 

No questions. 

Human Resources 
Report               
(Item VI.A.3.) 

No questions. 

Information 
Technology Report 
(Item VI.A.4.) 

No questions. 

General Services 
Report              
(Item VI.A.5.) 

No questions. 

Marketing Report 
(Item VI.A.6.) 

No questions. 

Development Report 
(Item VI.A.7.) 

No questions. 

Unfinished Business 
(Item VII.) 

None. 

Discussion and 
possible Board 
action regarding 
contract award for 
property and 
casualty insurance 
and public officials 
and employment 
practices liability 
insurance for the 
policy year 
commencing on July 
15, 2014.         
(Item VIII.A.) 

General Services Director Steve Rice reported that the Risk 
Management Committee had met earlier in the afternoon to review the 
marketing efforts and proposal for insurance. 

Trustee Ence moved to authorize staff to award a contract, through 
Wells Fargo Insurance Services USA, Inc., to Philadelphia Indemnity 
Insurance Company at an annual premium of $337,387 for property 
and casualty insurance and public officials and employment practices 
liability insurance for the policy year commencing on July 15, 2014 and 
to authorize staff to extend the contract for up to three subsequent 
policy years in accordance with the terms and conditions of a 
negotiated “rate level” agreement, subject to review by Counsel.  There 
was no opposition and the motion carried. 

 

Discussion and 
possible Board 
action regarding the 
Hobbs, Ong & 
Associates, Inc. 
(Hobbs Ong) report.  
(Item VIII.B.) 

In September 2012, the District lowered certain venue rental costs 
after considerable public input regarding the increase in rates. At that 
same meeting, the Board of Trustees approved a small increase to tech 
staff rates which was authorized for September 2013. This small $5 per 
hour increase was instituted in November 2013 to better align with the 
actual cost of providing technicians.  

To better understand local and regional venue inventory and fees, 
Hobbs Ong was engaged to prepare an inventory of similar facilities in 
Clark County (public and private, including Library District facilities) 
and a schedule of rates and charges for the use of such facilities that 
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included meeting rooms, conference rooms and Performing Arts 
Centers. This inventory was to indicate whether the facilities were 
managed by owners or outsourced to other service providers. Hobbs 
Ong was also to prepare a summary of different methodologies used by 
owners of facilities to adjust rates from time to time, if necessary. 

The Hobbs Ong presentation, given by Jim Chachas of Hobbs Ong is 
attached as Exhibit B. 

Ms. Goodrich, Tom Fay, Deputy Director/COO, Mr. Chachas and Guy 
Hobbs of Hobbs Ong then participated in the wide-ranging discussion 
with Trustees that followed the report presentation. 

Trustees wanted to understand the purpose of the Hobbs Ong report 
and were advised that the purpose of this report was to learn where 
the District was in terms of the types of venues, prices and types of 
management system used in other facilities in the local area as well as 
libraries around the state and country.  This would be used to improve 
management of these facilities as well as understanding the types of 
information needed by staff to propose policy changes to the Board 
that staff, Trustees and patrons can clearly understand.    

Mr. Fay emphasized that staff needed to figure out the types of use 
and the types of users of District venues (which include the District’s 
programming) before making changes that would affect these spaces.  
Ms. Goodrich stressed the need to obtain information on the actual 
costs of operating each type of venue, which includes maintenance and 
equipment replacements as well as staffing costs, prior to making 
further changes. 

Ms. Goodrich said the District had, in the past, run the venues like a 
library with a couple of meeting rooms.  Instead, the District’s facilities 
are more diverse than most library districts in the country and require 
a more sophisticated level of management.  In the past, staff had 
managed the facilities more in terms of the numbers of users, rather 
than looking at the diverse venues the District has or truly 
understanding who used the different venues.  This was due to a 
number of reasons and was in no way the fault of staff.  In addition, 
maintenance, replacement and staffing costs were considered as part 
of the formula. 

Mr. Fay detailed the actions staff have taken since the last time this 
issue has come before the Trustees.  They include the formation of a 
new department, Programming and Venues Services (PVS), the hiring 
of a manager to head it, as well as the actions of staff to determine 
what data is important.  Staff is also looking at the partnerships the 
District has so staff knows what each one entails.  Staff is researching 
software to track user information and assist in booking the facilities 
and tracking the hours used as well as the staffing and maintenance 
needs.   The current software is more suited to simply booking meeting 
rooms and is unable to handle the performing arts centers or different 
categories of user.  The PVS staff and the Business Office must do all 
the tracking and billing by hand. 
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Mr. Fay detailed the action of staff to evaluate the types of data the 
District is collecting and how it is presented so that staff and Trustees 
have a better idea of how the District is doing in different areas to fulfill 
the objectives of the District’s strategic framework, READ LEARN 
ACHIEVE. 

Trustees, remembering the public concern about the issues last time, 
seemed to favor a process that included them at all stages, wanting 
information about tasks to be completed as well as a timeline and not 
wanting the process to drag on.  Trustees felt the District venues 
needed to be available as much as possible for District and public use 
but also were concerned about the actual costs of maintenance, 
equipment replacement and staffing.  They wanted to ensure that 
information about those costs would be clearly understood so patrons 
would understand why and how fees needed to change.   They favored 
the use of data so that staff could explain how each facility was being 
used by different groups.  Trustees wanted all of the District’s meeting 
and performance spaces to be evaluated for use, not forgetting their 
location in terms of supply and demand.  Investigation of different 
types of management approaches, such as those used by other 
entities, was also suggested.  They were in favor of cost recovery for 
the staffing and use of these facilities, but understood that it might 
take time to get to that level due to the fact that some of the cost 
increases to achieve this level would be steep and hard to understand 
by the public and may not be cost-effective in terms of the market. 

Mr. Chachas and Mr. Hobbs applauded the District staff and Trustees 
for investigating an area that brings in from .25% to .5% of 1% of the 
annual general fund revenues.  They noted the passion that staff, not 
only at the District, but in other library venues, had for making space 
available to their public.  Mr. Hobbs reflected that this is a challenging 
issue for many public entities due to a prevailing view that the public 
paid for the space to build these facilities and the misunderstanding 
that there are significant ongoing costs to operate and equip them.  
They offered their assistance for further analysis in a cost of services 
study, if the District determines one is necessary. 

Discussion and 
possible Board 
action regarding the 
approval for staff to 
make ongoing 
purchases of 
computer hardware 
and software, 
telecommunications 
hardware, and other 
related 
infrastructure 
improvements over 
$50,000 for Fiscal 
Year 2014-2015.  

IT Director, CIO Al Prendergast presented this annual item for ongoing 
IT purchases to the Board.  He explained that in Fiscal Year 2002-2003, 
the District established a Technology Replacements and Upgrades 
Program.  The Program was established for the replacement of the 
District’s aging technology assets.  This year’s budget includes 
replacement equipment for approximately 240 of the District’s 
computers that are over five years old, a new wireless communication 
system for Public Services, and the replacement of several public 
copiers with multi-function devices to provide scanning capabilities for 
patrons and staff. 

Mr. Prendergast continued to say that the funding for these purchases 
is budgeted in the Technology Replacements and Upgrades Program of 
the Capital Projects Fund, as approved by the Board of Trustees in 
the Fiscal Year 2014-2015 Adopted Budget. 
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(Item VIII.C.) The purpose of this agenda item is to pre-approve all Fiscal Year 2014-

2015 technology purchases over $50,000.  Rather than separately 
submitting each purchase request over $50,000 to the Board of 
Trustees for approval, as required by the District’s Purchasing Policy, 
the Information Technology Department is respectfully requesting that 
the Board of Trustees give staff the authorization to approve 
technology infrastructure equipment purchases over $50,000.  

NRS 332.115 exempts these items from the formal bidding process.  
However, as practiced by staff, multiple informal bids will be solicited 
and each purchase will be reviewed and evaluated by the Information 
Technology Department’s staff for best possible pricing, and 
alternatives will be explored prior to purchasing. 

Trustee Yturralde moved to authorize staff to make ongoing purchases 
of computer hardware and software, telecommunications hardware, 
and other related technology infrastructure improvements over 
$50,000 for Fiscal Year 2014-2015, as approved in the District’s 
Adopted Budget by the Board of Trustees.  There was no opposition 
and the motion carried. 

Discussion and 
possible Board 
action regarding 
authorization to 
negotiate the sale of 
a 0.082 acre portion 
of the Mt. 
Charleston Library 
property to clear up 
an encroachment 
issue with an 
adjacent property 
owner. 
(Item VIII.D.) 

Facilities Director Steve Rice explained that in 1985 the District 
purchased the property where the Mt. Charleston Library is located 
knowing there were encroachment issues that existed on the south 
border. Several of the residential structures along Aspen Avenue 
encroached on District property.  

In 1988 the District offered owners of the encroaching structures an 
opportunity to resolve the matter by transferring enough land to each 
owner to clear the encroachments through the use of quitclaim deeds. 
The cost to the owners was an equal share of the cost of the survey 
work needed to identify the land to be transferred which worked out to 
approximately $350 per parcel. All but two of the owners participated 
due to their belief that they owned more property or other issues. 
Since that time, one of the remaining encroachments was resolved 
through use of a License and Easement Agreement entered into in 
2009.  In general, the agreement allows for the occupation of the 
structure on the property until a structural event makes it 
uninhabitable.  The property then reverts back to the District. The 
second encroachment remains unresolved.  

Mr. Ralph Cordell is owner of the encroaching residential structure that 
remains unresolved. The majority of his residence is encroaching on 
District property. Last fall, Mr. Cordell requested that the District sell 
him the land under his residence as well as enough land for the 
required setback and access to Aspen Avenue. The size of the land area 
is 0.082 acre or 3,559 square feet.  Mr. Cordell paid the $3,500 cost of 
the appraisal needed to determine the value of the land. The appraisal 
is very detailed to satisfy both the District and County scrutiny.  The 
appraised value is $32,000 and would serve as a starting point for 
negotiations. 

Staff recommends the sale of the 0.082 acre of land to Mr. Cordell in 
order to permanently resolve the encroachment issue. The final terms 
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of the sale will need to be negotiated. Negotiable terms include the 
cost of the land, survey costs, boundary line adjustment fees, legal 
costs, etc. Staff intends to bring forward a proposed sales agreement 
to the Board of Trustees for consideration at a future meeting. 

Trustee Benavidez commented that she cannot believe the issue is 
dragging on and was concerned about the District’s liability on the two 
properties that have unresolved issues as well as maintainenace and 
legal issues on access roads (which are not dedicated streets).  Mr. 
Rice explained that the entire Mt. Charleston area is a mess in terms of 
access and boundary issues.  As Benavidez was asking more questions, 
Counsel Welt cautioned that the discussion was veering outside of the 
specific agenda item on whether to approve sale negotiations. 

Trustee Ortiz asked whether the parcel to be sold would need to have 
boundary lines redrawn to conform to the sale and whether the costs 
would be borne by the buyer.  Mr. Rice said that the boundary lines 
would need to be redrawn but said that the costs would have to be 
negotiated.  Ortiz then wanted to know if the deal, if concluded, would 
lead the party with the License and Easement Agreement to expect a 
renegotiation of her deal.  Rice said that Counsel has advised him no.  
Ortiz then asked if the other parcel holders would see an opportunity to 
encroach and Rice said that staff watches the area closely but feels 
those properties are long settled and that the District does have legal 
rights if those owners do encroach. 

Mr. Rice explained that the situation came up as the parcels in 
question, which were originally 50 feet x 50 feet, were supposed to be 
cabins associated with a resort that later burned down.  The parcels 
were located on the side of a hill and the original owners simply built 
on the flatlands, which later became District property. 

Trustee Yturralde then asked if the proposed negotiation fell through, 
what Mr. Rice would suggest as the District’s fallback position.  Rice 
said he would probably then suggest a License and Easement 
Agreement similar to the one existing with the other property. 

Trustee Saunders moved to authorize staff to negotiate the sale of a 
0.082 acre portion of the Mt. Charleston Library property to clear up an 
encroachment issue with an adjacent property owner and to bring 
forward a proposed sales agreement to the Board of Trustees for 
consideration at a future meeting.  There was no opposition and the 
motion carried. 

Discussion and 
possible Board 
action regarding 
election of Board 
officers for Fiscal 
Year 2014-2015 and 
accompanying 
Resolution 2014-01. 
(Item VIII.E.) 

Nominating Committee Chair Saunders reported that the Committee 
met just prior to the Regular Board Meeting and recommended the 
following slate of officers to the Board: 

Chair – Keiba Chair 

Vice-Chair – Michael Saunders 

Secretary – Randy Ence 

Treasurer – Ydoleena Yturralde 
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All trustees named accepted their nominations. 

Chair Crear asked if there were nominations from the floor for each 
office in turn.  There being none, Trustees Saunders moved that the 
proposed slate of officers be elected to the positions named.  There 
was no opposition and the motion carried. 

Trustee Bilbray-Axelrod moved to pass Resolution 2014-01 authorizing 
Fred James, CFO and newly elected Treasurer Ydoleena Yturralde to 
execute checks on behalf of the Library District.  There was no 
opposition and the motion carried. 

Resolution 2014-01 is attached as Exhibit C. 

Announcements      
(Item IX.) 

A Public Forum to meet the finalists for the position of Executive 
Director of the District will be held on Monday, June 16, 2014 between 
5:30 and 7:30 p.m. in the Lecture Hall at the West Charleston Library,                   
6301 W. Charleston Blvd., Las Vegas, Nevada 89146. 

There will be a Special Board Meeting on Tuesday, June 17, 2014 at        
2:00 p.m. in the Boardroom at the Windmill Library and Service 
Center, 7060 W. Windmill Lane, Las Vegas, Nevada  89113. 

The next Board Meeting will be held Thursday, July 10, 2014, in the 
Centennial Hills Library, 6711 N. Buffalo, Las Vegas, Nevada 89131. 

Public Comment 
(Item X.) 

None. 

Executive Session – 
Discussion 
regarding the 
Executive Director’s 
performance 
evaluation for the 
period June 17, 
2013 through June 
16, 2014.  This will 
be a closed session 
estimated to require 
up to 45 minutes.   
(Item XI.A.) 

Chair Crear advised attendees that the Executive Session would be 
closed and said that it would cover the Executive Director’s 
performance evaluation.   Chair Crear adjourned the meeting into 
Executive Session at 7:41 p.m.   

Chair Crear reconvened the Regular Session at 8:36 p.m. 

 

Possible Board 
discussion and 
action regarding the 
Executive Director’s 
performance 
evaluation for the 
period of June 17, 
2013 through June 
16, 2014.                 
(Item XI.B.) 

Jeanne Goodrich, Executive Director of the Las Vegas-Clark County 
Library District, began working for the District on June 17, 2009. This 
is her fifth performance evaluation.   

Chair Crear reported that the Trustees were awarding the Executive 
Director an overall performance evaluation score of Outstanding +++.  
Crear added that the Board appreciated Ms. Goodrich’s excellence and 
leadership during the last five years.  Goodrich will be missed upon her 
departure later this year. 

Chair Crear moved to award the Executive Director a one-step increase 
in pay, which comes out to an approximately 4% increase.  There was 
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no opposition and the motion carried. 

The Performance Evaluation Summary is attached as Exhibit D. 

Adjournment    
(Item XII.) 

Chair Crear adjourned the meeting at 8:38 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Randy Ence, Secretary 
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Facility Inventory and 
Rates and Charges 

Methodology 

APPENDIX B - PAGE 1 
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Background 

• Outgrowth of a process that began some time ago 

• Coincident with the recession 

• New Economic Environment to the District  

• Review Facility Rental Rates 

 - April 2011 

 - September 2013 

• Revisit Policy relating to use of Facilities 

• Provide base information and a framework for Facility 
Policy 
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Tasks 

• Compile an inventory and schedule of rates and 
charges for: 

• Meeting Rooms 

• Conference Rooms 

• Performing Arts Centers in the urban Las 
Vegas Valley 

• Prepare a report summarizing different 
methodologies 
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Organizations Contacted 

• Entities contacted:  

- Non-profit organizations or 

- Units of state and local government 

- Casino-Hotel options  

 

4 

APPENDIX B - PAGE 4 
JUNE 12, 2014 REGULAR BOARD MEETING



Facility Inventory 
(Exhibit 1) 

• Library Districts 
 - Las Vegas-Clark County 
 - Henderson 
 - North Las Vegas 
 - Boulder City  
 - Washoe County  
• Affiliated Departments 
 - Clark County 
 - Henderson 
 - North Las Vegas 
• University of Nevada at Las Vegas 
• Community College System of Southern Nevada 
• Las Vegas Convention and Visitors Authority Cashman Center 
• The Smith Center 
• Representative Casino sites 
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Performing Arts Center Facilities 
(Exhibit 2) 

 

• Las Vegas Urban Valley 

 

• Western Region of the U.S. 
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Meeting Rooms 
(Exhibit 3) 

• Las Vegas Urban Valley  

• Washoe County 

• Maricopa County, AZ 
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Amphitheaters 
(Exhibit 4) 

• Las Vegas Urban Valley 

• The District does not have any amphitheater 
facilities that are currently available for use 
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Contracted Management  

• City of Las Vegas contracts with the YMCA 

- Centennial Hills and Durango Hills Community Centers 

• Clark County contracts with the Las Vegas Urban League 

- Dr. William Pearson Community Center 

• City of North Las Vegas contracts with the YMCA  

- SkyView Multi-Generational Facility 

 

-Considerations for outsourcing 

• Cost Savings   

• Timing of the developments 
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How often are rates reviewed? 

• Annually during budget process 
• Only UNLV had recently adjusted rates.  Usually reviews on a 3-year cycle, but went 4 years 

this time due to recession. 

• North Las Vegas – no adjustment in at least 12 years 

• City of Henderson and Boulder City do not charge but use must be consistent 
with Library mission 

• Clark County Parks and Recreation - reviews annually but no appetite to raise in 
many years 

• City of Las Vegas recently completed cost of services study and found less than 
50% recovery, directed staff to strive for at least 50% 

• Washoe County only recently implemented $20 reservation fee and hopes  to 
rescind when finances improve 

• A recurring theme in the pricing for use of facilities was the recognition that the 
public does pay for the construction and operation of the library facilities and 
therefore, there is an expectation that the facility will be otherwise free (or very 
low cost) to them when they enter the facility.  
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Conclusions 

• The District is a provider of much needed public service 

• Proactive in addressing a challenging fiscal environment 

• Focused on establishing appropriate rates and charges 

• Constantly seeking means by which it can provide 
services more efficiently and economically 
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Recommendations 
• Develop specific plans for library programs and facilities to 

maximize earning potential consistent with the District 
mission. 

• Develop and or update a policy of fee waivers for discounts 
for non-profit, governmental uses. 

• Develop a partnership policy for library programs offered at 
District facilities. 

• Organize a group of similar service providers to foster 
discussion, identify emerging issues and establish a forum 
for the sharing of common interests and the development 
of best practices among like service providers.   

• Undertake a cost of services study for all venues and 
activities that are available for rent or for which the District 
charges a fee. 
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Recommendations  
(Continued) 

• Adjust prices regularly to cover cost increases of personnel, supplies, 
services and capital outlay 

- CPI adjustments  
- Labor Contract negotiations  
- Security service contract agreements, etc. 
- Eliminate rate shock 

 

• Continue exploration of information technology applications to enhance 
productivity management processes 

• Study alternative means of managing facilities 
- Outsource facilities and management to a public/non-profit entity 

- Ensure compatibility with District mission 

- Evaluate opportunities for cost savings 

• Maintain an updated inventory and description of alternative and/or 
competing facilities to aid in establishing and maintaining a competitive 
rate structure  
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Questions? 
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